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Dear Friends: 

A colleague once told me that five years is a tried and true benchmark for  

non-profits like VCE.  Pass that watershed, and prospects for longevity  

magnify.  I’m pleased to report that five years after becoming independent, VCE 

is most definitely going strong.  In fact, our trajectory continues to climb, and 

2012 was our most productive year yet.  We’re advancing conservation with 

good science, we’re financially robust, we have a terrific community of stake-

holders, and we’re continually making new discoveries about the natural world. 

The pages that follow highlight some of VCE’s key successes over our first five 

years.  We’ve expanded our far-reaching conservation science – from alpine 

butterflies to migrant dragonflies, loons to vernal pools, Bombus to Bicknell’s 

Thrush.  Our work spans the hemisphere, from Vermont’s Green Mountains to 

Hispaniola’s Sierra de Bahoruco.  We communicate widely through a diversity of 

media, from peer-reviewed publications to social networks, invited talks to public birding walks.  Our five-year strategic 

plan, crafted in 2012, firmly anchors VCE’s research, monitoring and citizen science.  Our fiscal health is excellent, no 

mean feat in recent economic times.  Our engaged Board of Directors and growing Advisory Council provide invaluable 

direction and support. 

As always, VCE comes down to people, and this 2012 annual report underscores that vital tenet.  VCE’s success over the 

past five years reflects collaboration in every sense – among our citizen scientists, scientific colleagues, conservation  

partners, field trainees, donors, and friends.  You are by far VCE’s greatest asset and most powerful conservation tool.  

We look forward to connecting with each and every one of you in the months and years ahead. 

  

Director’s Message 



5 Years of 

On October 1st, 2007, The Vermont Center for Ecostudies  became established as 

an independent, innovative research group dedicated to the understanding and 

conservation of wildlife.  Our findings inform scientists, policy makers, and  

members of the public about sound conservation goals and practices.  VCE firmly 

believes conservation is as much about people as it is about ecology. 

2008 
 Forest Bird Monitoring Project collects its 20th year of field data. 

 VCE collaborates with the Union of Concerned Scientists to model Climate 

Change in the Northeast. 

 As part of VCE’s long-term commitment to biodiversity conservation on  

Hispaniola, VCE hosts a 3-week exchange of Dominican and Haitian colleagues. 

 VCE’s long-term research on Stratton Mountain finds pervasive  

bio-accumulation of methylmercury throughout the high-elevation food web. 

 VCE biologists, in collaboration with our numerous partners, publish  

9 peer-reviewed publications. 

2010 
 The Julie Nicholson Citizen Science Award is presented to Ruth Stewart. 

 VCE’s five year Vermont Butterfly Survey documents the statewide status and 

distribution of butterflies, identifying 16 species of high conservation concern. 

 Mountain Birdwatch celebrates 10 years of high-elevation bird monitoring in 

NY, VT, NH, and ME.  

 VCE bids farewell to MBW Coordinator Julie Hart, and welcomes Biological 

Technician, Sara Zahendra, and Mountain Birdwatch Director, Judith Scarl. 

 VCE biologists, in collaboration with our scientific colleagues, publish  

6 peer-reviewed papers. 

 The International Bicknell’s Thrush Conservation Group releases a trilingual 

range-wide action plan for this globally vulnerable species. 

 The VCE Advisory Council is formed to bring a fresh dimension of engagement 

and guidance for our work. 

2009 
 Vernal Pool Mapping Project begins documenting the distribution of  

Vermont’s vernal pools, a “keystone” ecosystem of the Northeast. 

 Bobolink research in Bolivia leads to the ban of pesticide Monocrotophos. 

 Creation of the Julie Nicholson Citizen Science Award to honor Julie’s  

extraordinary passion and commitment to wildlife conservation through her 

many years as a citizen scientist.  The first awardee is Roy Pilcher. 

 VCE coordinates an invited symposium entitled “Ecology and Conservation of  

a Rare, Declining Species: Bicknell’s Thrush” at the annual meeting of the  

American Ornithologists’ Union in Philadelphia, PA. 

 VCE joins other Vermont Monitoring Cooperative members reporting on 20 

years of research and monitoring in the document, "Vermont's Changing  

Forests". 

 VCE biologists and our many collaborators publish 5 peer-reviewed papers.  



Sound Science 

2011 

2012 
 Julie Nicholson Citizen Science Award is presented to Kevin Hemeon. 

 VCE completes a 5-year Strategic Plan. 

 VCE launches the Vermont Bumblebee Survey to document the little-known 

conservation status of  bumblebees in our state. 

 VCE teams up with the Migratory Dragonfly Partnership to investigate the 

mysteries of dragonfly migration in North America. 

 VCE and several partner organizations award the first grant from the Bicknell’s 

Thrush Habitat Protection Fund to a Dominican NGO, Grupo Jaragua. 

 Chris Rimmer is elected a Fellow of the American Ornithologists’ Union, one  

of the oldest member organizations devoted to the scientific study of birds. 

 VCE welcomes Jane Ackerman as Director of Development. 

 VCE’s science informs purchase of 500-hectare Finca Ortega as the  

Dominican Republic’s first private reserve.  

 VCE documents presence of toxic mercury in migrant and resident birds  

on Hispaniola. 

 VCE completes 20 years studying the demography and ecology of high-

elevation songbirds on Mt. Mansfield. 

 VCE launches a Rusty Blackbird project, conducting surveys for this rapidly-

declining species throughout the boreal forest wetlands of northern  

VT and ME. 

 VCE biologists, in collaboration with partners across the hemisphere, publish  

5 peer-reviewed papers. 

 

 VCE, in partnership with the Vermont Department of Fish and Wildlife, 

launches the Vermont Breeding Bird Atlas website, a valuable long-term  

resource for planners, conservationists, researchers, and land managers.   

 Juan Carlos Martinez-Sanchez joins VCE as the new Caribbean Bird  

Conservation Coordinator, based full-time on Hispaniola. 

 VCE biologists and our collaborators publish 4 peer-reviewed papers. 

 Ed Hack receives the Julie Nicholson Citizen Science Award. 

 In response to declines of grassland bird populations, VCE launches the 

Grassland Bird Program, to address the year-round conservation needs of 

migratory grassland birds.   

 In collaboration with the National Park Service, VCE completes the  5th year 

of long-term bird monitoring at 11 National Parks and Historic Sites in the 

Northeast. 

 VCE celebrates 35 years of Common Loon research, monitoring, and  

management efforts. 

 VCE and our international partners launch Mountain Birdwatch 2.0 in the 

U.S. and Canada.  

 Vermont County Quest encourages birders to enter 18,000 checklists and 

more than 500,000 individual records into Vermont eBird. 

5 Years of “Uniting People & Science for Conservation” 



Accountability 

 Income  

      Restricted Project Income $348,734 

      Program Income      $9,279 

      Donations   $356,518 

      Investments          $718 

      Other        $2,841 

 Total Income                 $718,090 

Expense  

     Personnel    $511,651 

     Business            $3,752 

     Contract Services    $46,052 

     General Office       $31,100 

     Mailing        $6,949 

     Travel      $37,232 

     Meeting & Entertainment     $1,013 

     Equipment         $3,925 

     Facilities        $22,974 

     Insurance           $8,875 

     Bank Fees                 $944 

     Sub Grants       $5,000 

     Miscellaneous              $270 

Total Expense   $679,737 

Net Income                     $38,354 

Revenue Sources 

Revenue Uses 



VCE thanks its contributors 

Ray C. Barber 
     Lynda Graham-Barber 

John and Laura Bolsterle 
     Gilbert Bolsterle 

Philip Forsyth Collier 
     Lou-Anne Conroy 

Carolyn Cushman 
     Sean Lawson 

Donald Dickey 
     Alexander Dickey 

Ken and Ramona Flewelling 
     Bruce K. Flewelling 

Robert Finsthwait and Thomas Frank 
     Kate Summey Frank 

Jim and Pat Halpin 
     Sheila Halpin 

Richard A. Harter 
     Mari Harter 

Bob Hindmarsh 
     Beth Hindmarsh 

Patricia Jarvis 
     Kevin and Polly Murdough 

Ernest Licht 
     Linda Romans 

Airie Lindsay 
     Virginia Barlow 

Michael McGean 
     Betsy McGean and Family 

Elizabeth R. McGee 
     Mark S. Pecker and  
          Elizabeth A. McGee 

Deb Miller 
     Deb and John Caulo 

Julie Nicholson 
     Polly Foley 
     Betty Gilbert 
     Kate Olgiati and Dory Rice 

 

Patricia Nye 
     Laura Hoenig 
     Steve and Chris Warsaw 

Dennis W. Pett 
     Jean C. Pett 

Lisa Rimmer 
     Beth Alling 
     Katherine and Robert Bateson 
     Larry Morris 

Byron Connor Roosa 
     Richard and Kathryn Roosa 

William and Betsey Scarborough 
     Katherine and Robert Bateson 
     Northland Construction Company 
     Bill Scarborough 

Mary Jane Schreiber 
     Pete Corradino 

Lonna Scott 
     W. Scott MacLachlan 

Toddy Sloan 
     Emily Sloan 

Audrey Harmon Smith 
     Kathleen Brewer 

Robert L. Tucker 
     Susan W. Tucker 

Mr. Paul Wagner 
     Shirley Wagner 

Robert L. Walsh, Jr. 
     Mrs. Robert Walsh, Jr. 

William L. Wilson 
     Tom and Carlyn Jervis 

Ellen Marie Wirth 
     Donna M. Wiegand-Bicknell 

Kathleen Shedd Wright 
     Peter and Penny Wright 

Christopher Wuerslin 
     Ann Hammerle 

Jane Benson Ackerman 
     Mr. and Mrs. David H. Ackerman 

John and Ro Bloom 
     Shawn P. O’Neil and Scott Bloom 

Sally Buteau:  pioneer in the loon recovery  
  program & dedicated guardian 
     Margaret F. Borden 

Hugh and Judith Cox’s Anniversary 
     Bruce and Cheryl Cox 

Judith Cox on Mother’s Day 
     Bruce and Cheryl Cox 

Cummings Family 
     Anonymous 

Brandon Darmstadt 
     Chip and Alisa Darmstadt 

Charles, Elena and Alex DiMagno 
     Matthew and Monica DiMagno 

Dan Goosen 
     Jon and Sally Margolis 

Green Mountain Goatsuckers   
    (VCE) Birdathon Team 
     Ann B. Day 
     Val Stori 

Eric Hanson 
     Janice Parsons 

Tracy Holmes 
     Peter Berry 

Kyle Jones’ Birthday 
     Jennifer Megyesi 

Katie and Jim 
     Jake Pendleton and Terry Cantor 

Sally Laughlin’s Birthday 
     Evergreen Erb 

Carol Licht’s 80th Birthday 
     Linda Romans 

Brian and Sandi Lincoln 
     Crawford and Ann Lincoln 

Howard Lincoln Family 
     Brian and Sandi Lincoln 

Marjorie C. Linton 
     Katherine Linton 

Madeline Mann 
     David and Julie Filiberti 

Judy Peterson 
     Donald Peterson and Amy Rader 

Corrine and Bob Puliafico 
     Gayla Bieksha 

Patti Reily 
     Taj  Schottland 

Bob and Kathie Renfro 
     Mrs. W. C. Renfro 

Ted Richards 
     Paula A. Gills 

Deceased Ricker Pond Loon Chicks 
     Barb Zander and Dennis Casey 

Chris Rimmer on the Occasion of  
   VCE’s 5th Anniversary 
     David Blockstein 

VCE Staff 
     Anonymous 
     Ann and Tip Ray 
     The Sherbrook Family 

Vermont 
     Marcia Liotard 

Andy and Deb Williams 
     Bob and Tari Holterman 

     Gifts Given in Memory                                  Gifts Given in Honor 

Leaders  

10K+ 
Anonymous (3) 
Binnacle Family Foundation 
The Bobolink Foundation 
Peter W. Brooke 
Anne and Sidney Craven 
Gale Hurd 
Jared and Songmei Keyes 
Thomas Marshall Foundation 

Guardians  

$5,000 to $9,999 

Peter A. Brooke Fund 
George Clark 
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Growald 
Drs. Karen and Peter Hanson 
Precision Contract Manufacturing  
   Image-Tek 
Patricia Highberg 
Key and Company, LLC 
Warren and Barry King 
Patricia Nye Trust 
Judy Peterson 
Charles and Clare Rimmer 
Barbara Cohen and Donald Scarl 
Carter and Lissa Winstanley 

Protectors 

$1,000 to $4,999 

Curtis and Mallory Ravenel 
Ann and Tip Ray 
Chris and Leslie Rimmer 
Nicholas Skinner 
Stettenheim Foundation 
Ruth Stewart 
Vermont Ski Area Association, Inc. 
Mary Crane and Paul Wieczoreck 
Mr. and Mrs. David Winstanley 
William and Joanna Wright 

Anonymous 
Adirondack Community Trust -  
   Master Family Fund 2 
Charles and Jill Agnew 
Katherine and Robert Bateson 
Rob Bryan and Tulle Frazer 
The Jack and Dorothy Byrne Foundation 
Carolyn Foundation 
Children's Fund of the New Hampshire  
  Charitable Foundation - Upper Valley Region 
Gerrit and Deborah Crosby 
Joseph and Joan Cullman  
   Conservation Foundation 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles B. Curtis 
Will and Laurie Danforth 
Davis Conservation Foundation 
Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Doggett 
John and Margot Ernst 
Dave Evancich and Kathy Kirkland 
Anne Felton Spencer 
Abbott Fenn 
James Goetz 
Carolyn B. Jackson 
The Robert K. and Annabel Joyce  
   Jones Foundation, Inc. 
Sarah Jones 

Jenepher Lingelbach 
Lintilhac Foundation, Inc. 
Mascoma Savings Bank Foundation 
Charlotte S. Metcalf 
Mount Washington Summit Road Company 
New York State Ornithological Association 
Guy and Shirley Nichols 
The Norcross Wildlife Foundation 
Robin Nuse and Arthur Gardiner 
Lorna and Richard Post 



Friends of VCE 

Conservers 

$500 to $999 

Paul J. Beisswenger, MD and  
   Carolynne T.  Krusi 
Erika and Brian Dade 
Colm Darcy and Carol Radic 
Judy Geer and Dick Dreissigacker 
Alexander and Robin Ellis 
Friends of the North Branch  
   Nature Center 
Norman and Jane Hanson 
John and Joan Harding 
Hartford Audubon Society 
Dan Hudnut and Lynn Sheldon 
Mrs. Henry A. Jordan 
Judy and Jonathan Keyes 
Ledyard National Bank 
Otter Creek Engineering, Inc. 
Darlene and Ernest Palola 
Albert and Barrie Schultheis 
Stark Mountain Woodworking 
Georgena Terry 
Laura and William Tobin 
Steve Trombulak 
Kathy and George Van Der Aue 
Vermont Bird Museum 
The Vermont Country Store 
Rick and Susan Zellweger 

Anonymous (9) 
Mr. and Mrs. David H. Ackerman 
Peg Ackerson 
Clay and Liz Adams 
Aetna Foundation 
AIG Matching Grants Program 
Robert and Karen Allen 
Beth Alling 
Lee and Carmen Anderson 
Terri Armata 
Ascutney Mountain Audubon Society 
Averill Lakes Association 
William C. Badger 
Thomas C. Barber 
Virginia Barlow 

Supporters 

$100 to $499 

James and Jane Barrett 
James Barry and Mary Quinton-Barry 
Bill and Donna Batsford 
David Baxter and Anne Anderson 
Beacon Associates, Inc. 
Thomas Berriman 
Peter Berry 
Donna M. Wiegand-Bicknell 
Louis and Anne Bigliani 
Birds & Beans, LLC 
Michael Biro 
JC Blewett 
Mr. and Mrs. Pete Bleyler 
Marilyn Blight 
David Blockstein 
Gilbert Bolsterle 
Margaret F. Borden 
Karen P.  Bowles 
King and Tina Boyd 
Hillel Brandes 
Colin Brant and Ann Pibal 
Margaret Briggs 
John Brodhead and Gina Campoli 
Richard L. Brooks 
Mr. Henry I. Brown, III 
Susan and Larry Bruce 
David Budbill and Lois Eby 
Josette and Steve Carter 
Barb Zander and Dennis Casey 
Anne and Mike Cassidy 
Deb and John Caulo 
Richard and Ann Chalmers 
Rob and Jan Chapman 
Margaret Cheney and Peter Welch 
Gretchen Cherington and  
   Michael O'Leary 
Priscilla and William Chester 
John and Melanie Clarke 
Alan Cody 
Jeremy Coleman 
Concept2, Inc. Fund 
David and Nancy Corkum 
Harry and Karla Cornelius 
Bill and Ginger Cotten 
Ruth Crawford 
The Cronkite Family 
Andy and Judy Dales 
Mary Daly 
Dan and Whit's General Store 
Chip and Alisa Darmstadt 

Margaret Davidson 
Charles O. and Annie S. Davis 
Judy Davis 
Ann B. Day 
Marilyse de Boissezon 
Randy Dettmers 
Matthew and Monica DiMagno 
William and Cynthia Doggett 
Anne and Derek Drummond 
Janet  and Robert Dyer 
Jo-Ann and Norman Ecker 
Jean Eisenhart 
Gordon and Joni Elicker 
Marvin and Susan Elliott 
Gilda Faccio 
Mollie and Henry Fair 
Fat Rooster Farm 
Charles and Charlotte Faulkner 
Anne Fines 
Polly Foley 
Patricia Fontaine 
Jim and Susan Ford 
C.J. Frankiewicz 
Friends of Wolcott Pond 
Friends of Green River Reservoir 
Carolyn and Milton Frye 
Barbara Gerstner 
Barbara Gibbs 
Jonathan Gibson and Eliza Mabry 
Paula A. Gills 
Arthur V. Gilman 
Linda Gionti 
Stephen and Mary Gorman 
David Goudy and Susan Gallagher 
Donald Graham and Carol Barr 
Wayne and Deborah Granquist 
Clive Gray 
Phil Gray 
Susan and Dean Greenberg 
Green Mountain Audubon Society 
Denise Griffin 
Richard and Marcia Haas 
Sandy and Edward Hack 
Steve and Sunita Halasz 
Hand Motors 
Jan and Dave Hapke 
Janet and Doug Hardy 
Brian Harrington 
Mari Harter 
Patti Haynes 

George and Jill Helmer 
Richard and Michelle Hicks 
David Hoag 
Laura Hoenig 
Deborah Holmes 
Bob and Tari Holterman 
Tom Honigford and Sharon O'Connor 
Kit Hood 
Mollie and Tom Hoopes 
Susan Houston 
Margaret Hunt 
Anne and Dave Ivey 
Susan James 
Ted and Kathy Jastrzembski 
Win and Rita Johnson 
Claire Lyon and Peter A. Johnson 
Robert and Shirley Johnson 
Paul K. Johnston and Anna F. Battigelli 
Ken and Karen Kaliski 
Gregory Kaufman and Ellen Seidman 
Albert Key and Monica Ray 
Christopher Kibbe 
Claudia Kinder 
Marjorie and Edward Kirschbaum 
Karen Kluge and Terry Rosenmeier 
Toby P. Kravitz, DDS 
Elizabeth Krusi 
Ken and Renee Kudrak 
Rudolph Kugler 
Jo Lafayette 
Lake Groton Association 
Judy Lam and Jiggs Blackburn 
Patty Lambert 
Peter Larsen 
David and Patricia Lawlor 
Gale Lawrence 
Sean Lawson 
Carolyn and Bob Lebo 
Sally Leighton 
Carol Dewey Licht 
Brian and Sandi Lincoln 
Londonderry Conservation Commission 
Lois Lorimer and William Sullivan 
Gordon MacFarland 
Chip and Nancy Malcolm 
John and Carolyn Marsh 
Winifred McDowell 
Betsy McGean and Family 
Mark and Mary McGrath 
Holly McKenzie and Robert Martin 
Lynn and Ed McNamara 
Gary and Nancy Meffe 
Bill Mercia 
David Merker 
Elizabeth Mohammed 
Gilles and Jacqueline Molleur 
Eric and Jane Molson 
Kathleen Malley Montague 
Linda Morgens 
Arthur Mudge 
Kevin and Polly Murdough 
Mr. and Mrs. Francis W. Murray 
Larry Myott 
Holly Nash Wolff 
Ed and Liz Nef 
Geoff and Joan Nichols 
Northeast Kingdom Audubon 
Northland Construction Company 
The Norwich Inn 
Louise Nunan Taylor 
Robert S. Ogden 
Elinor and George Osborn 
James E. Osborn III 



You make our conservation work possible 

Margo and Joe Osherenko Foundation/  
   Vermont Loon Blog 
Adrienne Ottenberg 
Otter Creek Audubon Society 
Mary S. Pacifici 
Mr. and Mrs. Samuel J. Palmisano 
Tom Parker 
Janice Parsons 
Mark Paul 
Mr. and Mrs. George W. Peck IV 
Mark S. Pecker and Elizabeth A. McGee 
Dr. Robert and Jane Perrin 
Donald Peterson and Amy Rader 
Lynn and Nancy Peterson 
Thomas Peterson 
Chris and Nissa Petrak 
Nicki Pfister 
Carol Pinney 
Jim and Faith Pivirotto 
Barbara Powers 
Frederick Pratt 
Craig Provost 
Lisa and Van Purcell 
Karen Pushee and Mark Greenberg 
Craig Repasz 
Resource Systems Group 
Terry Rich 
Zoe Richards and Joshua Brown 
David and Mary Rimmer 
Harry Roberts and Elizabeth Howard 
Mr. and Mrs. Walter Rodiger 
Linda Romans 
Richard and Kathryn Roosa 
Ken and Anne Rosenberg 
Stephen and Anne Rumsey 
Jim and Chris Runcie 
Beth Rundquist 
Carl and Deb Runge 
Elisabeth W. Russell 
Rutland County Audubon Society 
Fred and Mary-Em Saar 
Andrea Sahin 
Sara Jean Sangdahl 
Monroe and Edwina Scharff 
Scott Schwenk and Roxanne Bogart 
Li Shen 
Barrett M. Singer Company 
Mike Smith and the Stone House Farm   
     Fund of the New Hampshire  
     Charitable Foundation 
Liz Smith 
Southeastern Vermont Audubon Society 
Lynn Spensley and Erika de Papp 
St. Johnsbury Animal Hospital 
Peter and Mary Stangel 
Martha Stauffer 
Peter Stein and Lisa Cashdan - Cashdan  
     Stein Great Grandmother Fund 
Mr. and Mrs. William Stetson 
Betsy T. Stevens 
Brooke Stevens 
Andrew Stewart 
Mr. and Mrs. David Strachan 
Allan Strong and Lisa Nawrocki 
Susan Sussman and Scudder Parker 
Edmond Swanberg, Tory Rhodin and   
     Cora Swanberg 
Michael Sweatman 
Gerry and Paul Sweterlitsch 
Shiela Swett 
Carl and Susan Taylor 
Judith Taylor 
Rollin S. Tebbetts 

Tig and Elise Tillinghast 
Jacquelyn Tuxill 
Rod and Betty Vallee 
Susie Vancura 
Vermont Woods Studios, LLC 
Jim and Ginger Visconti 
Alison Wagner 
Shirley Wagner 
Margery Walker 
Clare Walker Leslie 
Marianne and Michael Walsh 
Jim and Tricia Wasserman 
Thomas and Paulette Watson 
Howie and Sue Wemyss 
Bill Wilson  
Adam D. Winstanley 
Henry Woolsey 
Sunny and Mark Wright 
Janice Roy and Steven Young 
Connie and Mark Youngstrom 
Thomas Ziobrowski 

Anonymous (24) 
Lynn Adams and Simon Carr 
Garet Allen-Malley and Wally Malley 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Alling 
Elizabeth and Raymond Alton 
Julia Alvarez and Bill Eichner 
Tia Anechiarico 
Stephen Antell 
James and Cheryl Arney 
Jean Arrowsmith 
Anne Aversa 
Frances Aversa 
Anne  Badgley 
Charles and Diana Bain 
Marcia Baker 
The Bank of America Foundation 
Peter Bankart 
Elizabeth Bassett and John Pane 
Cassandra Beauvais 
Dr. and Mrs. Ross T. Bell 
Maureen Benson 
Judy Bevans 
Gayla Bieksha 
Seth and Melva Bigelow 
Charlotte and Hal Bill 
Harry and Sylvia Bingham 
Joanie Binns 
Glenda Bissex 
Tom Bjorkman and Roxanne Donahey 

Friends 

under $100 

Jann and Jim Block 
Clay Block and Virginia Brack 
Liz Blum 
Sandy Bochanski 
Marsha Booker 
Matthew Bourgault 
Richard and Nicole Boyden 
Kathleen Brewer 
Karen and Rod Brigham 
Blair Brooks and Nancy Philips 
Jim and Judy Brown 
Carolyn Brown 
Andy and Sandy Brown 
Annie and Jason Brueck 
Bill and Pam Bruno 
Douglas and Mary Burnham 
Mrs. Virginia Cadbury 
Cris Camarra 
David E. Capen 
Bodo Carey 
Sally Cargill 
Craig and Sarah Carline 
John Carpenter 
Judy Carpenter and Karl Stein 
Ingeborg Cassidy 
Dick and Barb Catlin 
Charles and Kathryn Chamberlain 
Doreen Chambers 
Ms. Diana Childress 
Ray and Teresa Churchill 
Cioffredi and Associates Physical Therapy 
Delia Clark and Tim Traver 
Margaret Clark 
Brenda Clarkson 
Micki Colbeck 
Abby Colihan 
Jean A. Condon 
Wendy and Charley Conquest 
Lou-Anne Conroy 
Pete Corradino 
Jim Corven 
Bruce and Cheryl Cox 
Dan and Sharon Crepeau 
Jason and Michaela Crooks 
Sherry Crossley 
Anne J. Cummings 
Emilie Daniel 
Anne Dannenberg 
Raven Davis 
Betsy Day 
Barbara De Angelis 
Jan and Jennifer Dembinski 
Alexander Dickey 
Courtney Dobyns 

Domus, Inc. 
Terri Donovan and Peter Jones 
Christine Drown 
Kathleen Duclos 
G. Richard and Bonita Dundas 
Judith Dunnan 
Paul and Karen Dusini 
Patricia Wood Eckels 
Perez and Elizabeth Ehrich 
Laura Ells 
Kit Emery 
Catherine Emery 
Evergreen Erb 
Johnny and Joanne Esau 
Allyson Evans 
Page Fairchild 
Janis Falabella 
Cindy Faughnan 
Sarah Fellows 
June M. Ficker 
Mike and Cynthia Field 
David and Julie Filiberti 
Janina Finsthwait 
Lionel and Ardys Fisher 
Ms. Mary Fitzgerald 
Lynne Fitzhugh 
Bruce K. Flewelling 
Mr. and Mrs. Stanley Flink 
Pat Folsom 
Louise C. Fowler 
David and Valerie French 
Conrad Frey 
Jonathan Frishtick and Holly Glick 
Ehrhard Frost 
Clint and Libby Gardner 
Paul and Eleanor Gavin 
Liz and Alan Gee 
Betty Gilbert 
Gary and Margaret Gilbert 
Kate Gillis 
Barry and Lorrie Goldensohn 
Jennifer Gomo 
Michael and Rebecca Gonyaw 
Fred Goodwin 
Billi Gosh 
David Govatski 
Alan C. Graham 
Lynda Graham-Barber 
Janet Green 
Green Mountain Coffee Roasters, Inc. 
Greenwood Lake Association 
Robert and Suzanne Griffiths 
Shirley (Kit) Griggs 
Dr. Thomas Gutheil 



Thank you 

Steve Hagenbuch and Dana Hudson 
Sheila Halpin 
John and Terry Halpin 
Barbara Hamm 
Ann Hammerle 
Greg Hanisek 
Peter and Diane Hare 
Joan Harlowe 
Joanne Harrison and Judith Wrend 
Greg Hartmann Construction 
Larry Haugh 
Haynes & Garthwaite Architects 
Polly and Chuck Hebble 
Oz and Judy Henchel 
Robert Hendel 
Miriam and Jim Henrikson 
Nancy Hersom 
Highland Lodge 
Libby Hillhouse and Bob Manning 
Susan and Todd Hindinger 
Beth Hindmarsh 
Martha Hoar 
Ms. Judith Hobbs 
Frederick and Joyce Holmes 
Paul Holmes 
David and Kathleen Hoopes 
Peter T. Hope 
Becky Howe 
Paul P. Ives 
James and Sharon Jackson 
Ruby and Kenneth Jenness 
Tom and Carlyn Jervis 
Becky Johnson 
Scott Johnson 
Karol Jane Josselyn 
Elizabeth Karet 
Phyllis and Arnold Katz 
Kearney Brothers Carpentry 
Matt and Mary Kelly 

David and Carol Keszey 
Lindsay Key 
Doug Kibbe 
Maeve Kim 
Mrs. Monica Kimel 
Lindsay Knowlton 
Barbara Kohn 
Lisa Koitzsch 
Ron and Janet Kolar 
Ellen and Gerrit Kouwenhoven 
Mark Krenitsky 
Bill and Dianne Kudrez 
Linda and Russell Kulas 
Marilyn B. Lagrow 
Eric and Mary Ellen LaPine 
Fuat Latif 
Linda Leddy and Trevor Lloyd-Evans 
Patricia Lee 
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Partners 

American Bird Conservancy 
Appalachian Mountain Club 
Arrowwood Environmental 
Ascutney Mountain Audubon Society 
Atlantic Coast Joint Venture 
Audubon New York 
Audubon Vermont 
Barre Public Works Department 
Baxter State Park 
Biodiversity Research Institute 
Bird Studies Canada 
BirdLife International 
Birds of Vermont Museum 
Canadian Wildlife Service 
     Environment Canada 
Central Vermont Public Service 
Centro Oriental de Ecosistemas y Biodiversidad 
Coaticook River Water Power Company 
Consorcio Ambiental Dominicano 
Cornell Lab of Ornithology 
Ecostudies Institute 
Essex Timber Company 
Foundation Seguin 
Four Winds Nature Institute 
Fundacion Loma Quita Espuela 
Great Bay Hydro 
Green Mountain Audubon Society 
Green Mountain Power 
Grupo Jaragua 
Hardwick Electric Department 
Helados Bon 
Jamaica Conservation & Development Trust 
ME Dept. of Inland Fisheries & Wildlife 
Montshire Museum of Science 
Morrisville Water and Light 
Museo Nacional de Historia Natural de Santo Domingo 
National Aviary 
National Environment and Planning Agency (Jamaica) 
National Park Service 
Nature Canada 
Nature Quebec 
New Brunswick Dept. of Natural Resources 
New Hampshire Audubon 

New Hampshire Fish & Game 
New Jersey Audubon 
New Page Corporation 
North Branch Nature Center 
Northeast Coordinated Bird Monitoring Partnership 
Northeast Kingdom Audubon Society 
NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation 
Otter Creek Audubon Society 
Parks Canada 
Plum Creek 
Plymouth State University 
Regroupement Quebec Oiseaux 
Rutland County Audubon Society 
Secretaria de Estado de Medio Ambiente y  
     Recursos Naturales 
Smithsonian Migratory Bird Center 
Sociedad Ornitologica de la Hispaniola 
Sociedad Ornitologica Puertorriquena, Inc. 
Sociedad Para el Desarollo Integral del Nordeste 
Societe Audubon Haiti 
Society for the Conservation and Study of  
     Caribbean Birds 
Southeastern Vermont Audubon Society 

State University of New York,  ESF 
Stowe Mountain Resort 
Taconic Tri-State Audubon Society 
The Nature Conservancy 
TransCanada 
Tufts University Wildlife Veterinary Clinic 
University of Massachusetts 
University of New Brunswick 
University of New England 
University of Vermont 
UPM-Kymmene 
US Fish & Wildlife Service 
USDA Forest Service 
     Green Mountain National Forest 
     White Mountain National Forest 
     Northern Research Station 
USDA Forest Service Office of International Programs 
USGS Patuxent Wildlife Research Center 
Vermont Bird Tours 
Vermont Entomological Society 
Vermont Fish & Wildlife Department 
Vermont Forests, Parks & Recreation Department 
Vermont Monitoring Cooperative 



VCE is a 501(c)(3) Nonprofit.   All contributions are tax-deductible.   

Vermont Center for Ecostudies 

PO Box 420 

Norwich, VT 05055 

802-649-1431 

www.vtecostudies.org 

Vermont Center for Ecostudies envisions a  

society that sustains healthy ecosystems  

through informed decision-making.   
 

We seek to guide conservation with  

sound science, inspire ecological responsibility,   

and foster local and international  

collaboration to effect change. 


